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 Just hours before the June 4th mid-
night adjournment of the 2003 General As-
sembly Session, the Governor vetoed the 
State Budget which included a settlement 
reached over the previous two weeks of ne-
gotiations involving SEBAC, Democratic lead-
ership of the General Assembly and the Gov-
ernorôs designees.  
 The budget, which was passed after 
over 5 hours of debate in the House and in 
the early morning hours in the Senate did 
not even reach the Governorôs desk when he 
vowed to veto it.   Throughout the budget 
negotiations Republicans were silent, not 
offering any budget plans of their own or 
even sitting down with other lawmakers to 
attempt to work out a deal.   Republicans 
only offered criticism of the budget when it 
reached the House or Senate floor and ex-
pressed their hope that the Governor would 
veto it.   Less than 10 hours after the budget 
passed the General Assembly, Rowland 
called a press conference saying that he 
would kill the budget by vetoing it when it 
reached his desk. 
 Editorial Comment:  All negotiations 
are difficult!! There is nothing ñworseò than 
when the other side has NO CREDIBILITY! 
 Below are the highlights of what was 
in the budget and would have saved the 
state $850 million over the next few years.  
 

Health Care   Prescription drugs co-pay-
effective July 2003 for all active employees 
to increase to: 
¶ $5 for generic 
¶ $10 for brand 
¶ $15 for preferred brand namesï The list 

of preferred brands shall be pre-
approved by the Healthcare Cost Con-
tainment Committee 

 

Anthem/Blue Cross POS Preferred Plan  
¶ New enrollment in the Preferred Plan for 

current employees shall end no earlier 
than July 1, 2004, provided that enroll-
ment shall not end unless and until the 
Comptroller certifies that access to out- 

¶ of-network provides for employees with 
life-threatening illnesses will be provided 
through POS Standard Plan in a manner 
substantially equivalent to that currently 
available under the Preferred POS Plan. 

¶ Employees (initially) first hired on or af-
ter July 1, 2003, shall not have access to 
Preferred POS Plan. 

¶ Employees (initially) first hired on or af-
ter  July 1, 2003 will pay $10 co -pay for 
doctor office visits regardless of the in-
surance plan he/she enrolls in. 

 
Pension (Employer Contribution)  
¶ July 2003- $125 million deferred 
     July 2004- $125 million deferred 
¶ The final average earnings of SERS cov-

ered employees shall not be affect by 
wage losses from the wage freeze, de-
ferrals and furlough days reflected in this 
agreement. 

 

Voluntary Leave   Secretary of OPM shall 
negotiate a program with SEBAC. 
 

Pay Raises  
¶ July 2003ï    No pay Raise 
     July 2003ï     No A.I., 10th Step pay- 
                ment will be paid  
     January 2004ïNo A.I., 10th Step pay- 
                 ment will be paid  
     July 2004ï      3% pay raise deferred 6  
                          months to January 2005 
     July 2004-      A.I. and 10th step pay - 
                          ment deferred 3 months  
                          to October 2004 
¶ January 2005- A.I. and 10th step pay - 
                          ment deferred 3 months  
                          to April 2005 
   July 2005 -     2% pay raise, A.I. and  
                       10th Step payment paid 
 January 2006 -2% pay raise, A.I. and  
                        10th step payment paid 
¶ July 2006-      2% pay raise, A.I. and  
                        10th Step payment paid 
 January 2007- 2% pay raise, A.I. and  
                        10th Step payment paid 
 

Furlough Days     
¶ One (1) furlough day or equivalent dur-

ing the period July 1, 2006 through June 
30, 2007 AND 

¶ Friday after Thanksgivingï December 1, 
2006 

 

Laid -Off Workers    Workers laid off from 
December 2002 through presentï are of-
fered a position by seniority by July 15, 
2003.  Those on the Initial Working Test Pe-
riod (WTP) because they have no seniority, 
will be placed on a preferential hiring list.  
 

Job Protection    From July 2003 through 
July 2006. The next gubernatorial election 
will be November, 2006. 
 

Contract Extension   From July 2005 
through June 2007 with no contract lan-
guage changes. 
 

The General Assembly has now been called 
into Special Session. The only business that 
will be taken up is the budget that goes into 
effect July 1.   
 

What will it take to break the worst 
budget crisis in state history?  
 

¶ Tax millionaires who received a minimum 
yearly $20,000 cut in taxes paid to the 
federal government after President 
Bushôs recent tax cut in May. 

 
¶ Increase Pratt Whitney, and other large 

businesses, corporate tax rate who pres-
ently pay less than $250 yearly and 
whatôs more insultingï it is less than 
what members pay in state taxes. 

 

¶ A fair agreement negotiated with SEBAC. 

WHATôS NEXT? 
July 1: 
¶ 3% pay raise  
¶ A.I.ôs and the 10th Step payment to eligi-

ble members 
July 11: 
¶ 2nd and 3rd shift differential increases to 

75¢ per hour 
¶ Weekend shift differential increases to 50¢  

per hour 
Check dated July 25:  $110 safety shoe pay-
ment. 

On May 12th, CEUI hosted a job fair for those 
members who were laid off or ñbumpedò dur-
ing the layoffs which occurred this winter.  Of 
the 2800 unionized state employees who were 
laid off by the Governor, over 300 are CEUI 
members.  125 positions were available to 

those laid off members, the bulk of which 
were located at UConn, Storrs campus.  
Members were called to select a job in sen-
iority order.  Eighty -two members selected 
positions at the job fair.  
 

 Stewards and laid off members, along with 
CEUI leadership and staff, helped guide the 
over two hundred members present.  State 
personnel from the Department of Adminis-
trative Services and the agencies at which 
vacancies were located were also on hand.  
The job fair began at 8:00 am and the last 
member selected a job at 10:30 pm.  An-
other job fair will be scheduled as soon as 
the number of vacancies approved by OPM 
warrants it.  
 

Another job fair is scheduled 
for the week of June 16th.  

Laid-off member Scott Silvestro looks at the list of 

available vacancies. 

JOB FAIR  

NEGOTIATIONS END WITH A ñVETOò 

WE WANT TO KNOW WHAT YOU THINK!    
If you have any thoughts on the above deal or 
on the budget ï please send them in an e-mail 
to sperruccio@ceui.org 
 

¶ Was this a deal that you would accept?    
Reject? 

¶ Was this deal worth the job protection that it 
would have provided for you & your family?  

¶ What kind of deal would you like to see? 
¶ What do you think should be done to provide 

members with job protection and/or bring 
back the laid off workers? 

¶ How did the pay raises included in the deal 
look?  Were they worth 2 furlough days? 

¶ Is a few bucks more for a prescription worth 
protecting your job and bringing laid off 
members back to work?  

mailto:sperruccio@ceui.org


STEWARD TRAININGS  
  Steward trainings were held on five different days at the end 
of May and the first week of June.  Rather than one large group 
training, stewards were assigned to different days in order to allow 
for smaller, more intense training.  Stewards reviewed skills neces-
sary to handle fact-findings, the importance of politics, were updated 
on the state budget talks, and discussed the further implementation 
of the Steward Policy adopted in October 2001. 
  As we all know, stewards are the workplace leaders of our 
union.  In October, 2001, the Executive Board adopted a steward pol-
icy which was designed by members ï both stewards and non-
stewards- to increase member participation and empower stewards.  
That policy was first presented at the October 2001 convention (the 
same convention at which the delegates amended the bylaws to call 
for steward elections every four years).  
  The CEUI steward policy designates stewards as the  

workplace representatives to handle fact-finding/investigatory inter-
views for the members who elect them.  While there have been other 
steward trainings in the past on this topic, the most recent steward 
training was an even more comprehensive review of this process.  
Stewards are the primary advocate for members undergoing fact-
finding/investigatory interviews in the workplace and will be treated 
as such.  Staff representatives will continue to attend fact -findings 
with stewards over the next few months.  They will be there as a re-
source for the steward.  
 These trainings also provided a forum for the stewards to dis-
cuss increasing member involvement and further empowering the 
stewards the members elected at the workplace.  Steward trainings 
were planned and conducted by Julie Paff, Education Director and 
Steward Coordinator. 

YOUR SAFETY MATTERS 
 The members and leaders of CEUI have always been and re-
main committed to safety in the workplace.  If you havenôt taken a 
look at Article 19 of the NP-2 contract lately, you should.  The contract 
language fought and won in this article is some of the strongest.  After 
much examination and input, we are completely redesigning our 
safety program to increase its effectiveness and meet the new chal-
lenges faced by the reduction of the workforce (resulting from the 
early retirement and layoffs).  
  For this reason, we are recruiting safety stewards.  All mem-
bers along with those currently serving as safety stewards are being 
asked to get involved.  Please see the article to the right for more de-
tails on how to become a safety steward.  Chief Safety Stewards will 
also be appointed from this pool of candidates.  CEUI is also looking 
for a member or retiree member to apply for the Safety Director posi-
tion.  This will be a part -time position responsible for coordinating the 
activities of the Bargaining Unit Job Safety Committee, Chief Safety 
Stewards, and Safety Stewards.  If you are interested in applying, 
please send a resume to Sarah Miller, Staff Director, at union head-
quarters.   

WANTED ï SAFETY STEWARDS 
 Safety is of primary concern.  Your union is inviting any mem-
bers interested in becoming a safety steward to send a letter express-
ing their interest in this position.  All current safety stewards and 
members who have who have previously sent a letter of inter-
est should again send a letter expressing their desire to con-
tinue in this capacity . Letters of interest should be sent to Julie Paff 
at CEUI, P.O. Box 1268, 110 Randolph Road, Middletown, CT 06457 
by July 15, 2003 . 
  After reviewing letters of interest, members will be contacted 
for interviews. Training will be provided to those members selected to 
serve as Safety Stewards.  Please note that some training will require 
the use of non-working time.  
  Members interested in becoming a safety steward are eligible 
for consideration as long as they are currently a member in good 
standing and demonstrate a high degree of enthusiasm, professional-
ism and dedication to promoting and ensuring a safe and health work-
ing environment for all members.  
 

 

CHIEF STEWARDS NEEDED 
 

Due to the early retirement (ERIP), many dedicated chief stewards retired.  Therefore, your Union is inviting Stewards who ar e interested in 
serving as Chief Steward to apply for these vacant steward positions.  If you are currently a Steward and interested in servi ng as a Chief Stew-
ard, please review the requirements listed below:  
 

Requirements of a Chief Steward:   Stewards interested in serving as a Chief Steward for their district are eligible for consideration as long 
as they meet the following requirements:  

 

¶ Is presently a steward at a location with 80 or more members or is a DOT Steward; and  

¶ Has served as steward for at least 2 years 

 

Chief stewards will mentor and monitor the stewards in their particular geographic area, conduct stewardsô meetings (on non-work time), handle 
grievances, work closely with staff representatives and Education Director and Steward Coordinator Julie Paff, and attend at least two chief 
steward meetings a year to be held at the Union office. Please review the steward policy for further details. Candidates must  demonstrate a high 
degree of enthusiasm, professionalism, dedication and experience  in member representation. Interested applicants, or those who would like to 
nominate an applicant for a Chief Steward position, should send a letter specifying the qualifications of the applicant and a ny other relevant 
documentation, to Education Director and Steward Coordinator Julie Paff, CEUI, PO Box 1268 Middletown, CT 06457, before July 15, 2003.  Af-
ter reviewing the stewardôs qualifications, the Executive Board will take action. 

Stewards were provided information on the new health insurance rates to take effect on July 1, Anthem Blue Cross will be the Pharmacy Benefit 
Manager (P.B.M.) effective July 1 and active members will not have a health insurance premium deducted in the pay check dated June 27.  An 
update on negotiations with the Governor was also given. 
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Wearing a Hard Hat ðSafety  
 Safety is of the utmost importance!  Any safety precaution used or safety apparel provided to prevent an accident from occurr ing could mean 
the difference in your life or your partners!  There is no reason for inconsistencies; what is good for ñallò is good for the Boss!  Thatôs why DOT 
members disciplined for not wearing a hard hat should keep in mind during the last 12 months Ron Cormier appeared in the Norw ich Bulletin 
Newspaper under the caption ñTruck Crash,ò NOT wearing a hard hat.  What a way to set an example and not be disciplined for it!  Donôt follow 
this practice; protect yourself at all times. If youôre not provided the necessary safety equipment or apparel, advise your steward so he/she can 
demand it.  It could mean the difference.  



Information Station 
A FEW CHANGES...  

 
 In an effort to better serve the changing needs of the mem-
bership, after much discussion and input from the staff and mem-
bers, a reorganization of the staff is in the process of being imple-
mented.  In order to ensure staff has more time to spend in their 
assigned geographic areas, one staff representative will handle all 
step three grievances at the Office of Labor Relations.  This will 
benefit members in a number of ways.  Foremost in this considera-
tion was that a lot of time is spent traveling back and forth from 
Hartford.  All that travel time may now be spent out in the field with 
members.  This will also allow for one consistent message will be 
argued at OLR.  This means, we will be in a better position to be 
sure all members are treated the same.  Why should a member in 
one location receive a two day suspension while another member 
receives a written warning for the same offense?  Having one staff 
member handling the cases at OLR will help us to even more suc-
cessfully argue against disparate treatment. 
 
  Bill Kluytenaar, currently the staff representative for the 
southern portion of the State, has agreed to become CEUIôs Step 
Three grievance designee.  Bill has been with CEUI for the past 

year and spent over twenty years at AFSCME.  Bill will work closely 
with the staff representatives, stewards, and Steward Coordinator 
Julie Paff to ensure continuity. 
 
  Chief Steward Ron Ruggoero has retired from Southern Con-
necticut State University.  Ron has been actively involved in repre-
senting members for the past twenty -five years.  Ron will be joining 
the CEUI staff, and will be taking over a portion of Billôs geographic 
area.  Rachel Domaszek, CEUI staff representative, will also be tak-
ing over a portion of that area.  Bill will be working with both Ron 
and Rachel until July.  Once Bill takes over Step Three grievances 
(June 30), he will still be available to assist Ron and Rachel with 
any ongoing issues. 
 
  Artie Spencer, a retired DOT steward, has also joined the 
CEUI staff.  Artie will be handling workers compensation three days 
a week.  The decline in membership and the number of active 
workersô compensation cases means that the workers compensation 
position no longer requires a full -time staff person.  The same level 
of service will be maintained. 
 

 

 1 2  3 4   5 6  7 8    

9    10  11  12   13     

 14  15  16  17   18  19 20 21 22 

23     24       25    

26    27    28        

    29 30           

31 32  33    34  35   36    

37       38       39  

40      41    42 43  44  45 

  46   47  48      49   

50 51   52      53      

 54     55 56  57   58    

59     60      61     

 62  63 64    65    66 67   

   68     69   70     

 71           72    

Fun & Games 

I HAVE A QUESTIONé 
 

  Another change that you will see here in 
every newspaper is the new Ask Your Union 
section.  Stewards and members are encour-
aged to write in with any questions they have 
and those questions will be answered here.  
Questions should be sent to: 
 
Ask Your Union 
P.O. Box 1268 
Middletown, CT 06457 
or email sperruccio@ceui.org 
 

 

I have a question ...Can the agency ñmoveò someone into an-

other title without posting the position?  
 

Answer :  Typically ñmovingò someone from one position to an-
other is a violation of the contract.  According to Articles 13 & 14, 
any vacancy must first be offered to those with reemployment 
rights.  If no one has such rights or no one with those rights accepts 
the position, the vacancy must be posted.  If you are aware of indi-
viduals being ñmovedò without any posting, contact your Stewardða 
grievance should be filed.  The new contract language prevents the 
use of reclassification to get around or skirt a posting requirement.  
 
 

ACROSS 
1.  Members should be ___ to their 
union  
5.  Stewards Policy and Review Com-
mittee (abbr.) (Article XVI of your 
union by -laws)  
9.  When youôre lost you should get 
one  
10.  unhappy  

12.  either ___  
13.  home of Chicago (abbr.)  
14.  Members should call their House 
Rep. and State ___  
16.  CEUI is a ___ sector union  
19.  QCW ___ Mechanic  
23.  CEUIôs International Union 
24.  represent with a picture  
25.  Nov ï Apr is ___ season  

26.  Grievance witnesses should 
always tell this  
28.  Arbitrator Liebowitzôs ___ 
was issued in July, 2001  
29.  Executive Board (abbr.)  
31.  ___ are the champions  
33.  Step 4 of the grievance pro-
cedure  
37.  Aviation Air Support Facility 
(abbr.)  
38.  a car engine uses this  
40.  Railroad (abbr.)  
41.  Largest Agency represented 
by CEUI  
42.  Union members need to 
stand ___ and fight  
46.  Ocean City (abbr.)  
48.  CEUIôs attorney 
49.  Temporary changes can be 
made 3 times ___ year (Article 
15)  
50.  It is illegal for CEUI mem-
bers to ___  
53. __  __ I O U  
54.  Equal Employment Opportu-
nity Commission (abbr.)  
55.  Texas Instrument (abbr.)  
57.  Union Brotherhood (abbr.)  
58.  Voluntary political contribu-
tion  
59.  MD  
60.  Unions work to bridge the 
___  
61.  Alabama (abbr.)  

62.  5000 = size of CEUI ___  
66.  Continent  
68.  Number of steps in the NP -2 

payscale  
 
DOWN  
1.  type of beam  
2.  Office and Professional Em-
ployees International Union 
(abbr.)  
3.  ___ Good as It Gets  
4.  West Coast Law Enforcement 
Agency  
5.  What a Union is about  
6.  The cost of something  
7.  State next to CT  
8.  In -Service Training ___  

11.  These are paid bi -weekly  
15.  cashew, almond, etc.  
17.  British Petroleum (abbr.)  
18.  This agencyôs locations in-
clude 3 Rivers, Naugatuck, Man-
chester  
20.  part of CEUI  
21.  also  
22.  the members ___ the union  
23.  they are the 1 st  line of repre-
sentation in the union  
27.  feminine pronoun  
30.  British Broadcasting Com-
pany (abbr.)  
32.  organ of hearing  
33.  State Federation  
34.  hammer, wrench, etc.  
35.  1 st  name of 2000 presiden-
tial candidate  
36.  Agency that hears Step 3 
grievance conferences (abbr.)  
39.  the 1 st  supervisor outside 
the bargaining unit hears griev-
ances at Step ___  
42.  replaces a union worker 
during a strike  
43.  ___Sword in the Stone  
44.  Ocean Pacific (abbr.)  
45.  a member who submits a 
case is the ___  
46.  mine product  
47.  you and me  
51.  Article XII of the CEUI by -
laws calls for stewards elected 

to a ___ of 4 years  
52.  Initials of town where the 
Royals play  
55.  paving material  
56.  DOT employees get these 
cards before payday  
57.  it is important for union 
members to have this  
58.  a gadget for holding parts 
together  
60.  Wilder or Hackman  
63.  Mountain (abbr.)  
64.  Before unions, workers had 
to ___ for a pay raise  
65.  smack  
67.  relaxing place to go  
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CEUI Picnic Survey  
1. Do you prefer the CEUI picnic be held on a weekday or weekend 

day? 
 Weekday     Weekend Day 
 

2. Do you prefer the picnic be for members only or include families? 
 Members Only    Members and Families 
 

3. Would you be willing to share the cost of bringing your family?  
 Yes      No 
 

4.  What type of location do you think would best suit the CEUI picnic?  
 Picnic Grounds  Amusement Park  Other 

5. What activities would you like to see at our CEUI picnic? 
_______________________________________________________ 
 

_______________________________________________________ 
 

_______________________________________________________ 
 
6. Other Suggestions: 
_______________________________________________________ 
 

_______________________________________________________ 
 

Your input is important!  The Members Building for the Future Committee (MBFF) is looking into ways to make the annual CEUI picnics a pleasant ex-
perience for the membership.  In order to do so, the MBFF needs to know what you think.  Please complete the brief survey below and return to 
MBFF, P.O. Box 1268, Middletown, CT 06457, or email to smiller@ceui.org. 

PLEASE CUT OUT AND SEND BACK (or email)  

Ed Bradley 

 

     John Brown 
 

Tom White 

 

Rachel Domaszek 

Ron Ruggiero 

YOUR STAFF CAN HELPðNew Union Phone Directory 
  

POSITION  DIRECT PHONE NUMBER  EXT 
 

Staff Rep  Bradley, Ed  343-8715 X715 
Staff Rep  Brown, John  343-8727 X727 
OJE Consultant  Bylan, Joy  343-8717 X717 
Asst. to the President Deegan, Tracy  343-8712 X712 
Staff Rep  Domaszek, Rachel 343-8724 X724 
Retiree Staff Rep  Ferguson, Dan  343-8722 X722 
Administrative Assist Gombotz, Sue  343-8726 X726 
Staff Rep  Kluytenaar, Bill 343-8720 X720 
Secretary/Treasurer  Maddocks, Leslie 343-8713 X713 
Office Manager  Miano, Connie  343-8700 X700 
General Counsel  Miller, Sarah  343-8719 X719 
Steward Coordinator Paff, Julie  343-8721 X721 
President  Perruccio, Steven 343-8718 X718 
Staff Rep  Ruggiero, Ron  343-8737 X737 
Workers Comp Rep  Spencer, Artie  343-8711 X711 
Staff Rep  White, Tom  343-8716 X716 
Political Director  Zartman, Justin 343-8738 X738 
Update Line     343-8705 x905 

COULD NEVER BE REPLACED/NEW PHONE SYSTEM  
 

On May 2nd, Pat DôAmato, who worked at CEUI for over twenty-
five years, retired.  Nearly every member at some point spoke to 
Pat.  When most members called the Union office, it was Pat who 
answered the calls and she always went out of her way to help 
the members.  After Patôs retirement, CEUI realized that no one 
else could ever take Patôs place.  Therefore, a new telephone sys-
tem has been imple-
mented.  The new 
phone system is auto-
mated.  This means 
that when a member 
calls they will be pre-
sented with a voice 
prompt ï they can 
then dial the appropri-
ate staffôs extension 
number.  Additionally, 
each staff person now has their own direct phone line.  If you 
want to contact one of the Union staff, you can now dial their di-
rect line (listed above) and the call will be directly forwarded to 
that particular staffôs desk. 

Patôs 
last day 

OJE UPDATE   Because of the State's layoffs and the retirement of DAS 

employees, the OJE studies have been sidetracked.  The OJE unit has reor-
ganized and work on the studies will be continuing.  Weôll keep you posted.  
If you have any questions, call Julie Paff at the Union Office.  

 

LAID OFF WORKERS ATTEND DEMOCRATIC FUNDRAISER  
 

   CEUI members attended the annual Democratic State Party dinner/
fundraiser held on April 28.  Senator Hillary Clinton and comedian Chevy 
Chase were special guests for the partyôs biggest fundraiser of the year.  
However what got more attention than the special guests for the evening 
was the message that laid-off CEUI members brought to the dinner.  
    Laid off CEUI members wore t-shirts to the reception and dinner remind-
ing state democratic leaders who was forgotten in the last budget that 
passed the General Assemblyï state workers and their families.  
   The front of the t -shirt proudly displayed the CEUI logo and ñIôm a laid off 
state worker.  Moira  & Kevin:  Why 
did you forget about ME and my 
family?ò  The back of the shirt read 
ñMoira & Kevin:  Iôm still laid 
off...will you sell me out to the 
Governor again?ò 
    Numerous partygoers and politi-
cians approached the laid off mem-
bers expressing their support.   
Many speakers, including Senator 
Clinton, reminded the attendees 
how important it is to remember 
that we are the party of the work-
ing class people.   

Dial 344-0311 for local calls or 1-800-622-3359  

ERIP RESULTS   The total number of eligible employees elect-
ing the ERIP for February, March, April, May and June 2003 was 
4,650.  Not yet included are deferrals (up to 1 year) involving 
State Police and Core CT (the Stateôs new computer system).   
 

The 3600 ERIP applications submitted for June 1st, may not en-
sure all employees placed on the June payroll.  If not, the July 
pension check will include retro monies to June 1st. 
 

REFILLING POSITIONS    The ERIP approved in February, 
2003 by the General Assembly includes the following language: 
 

 For the fiscal years ending June 30, 2004 , and June 30, 2005, 
up to 80% of positions vacated in any employer unit as a result 
of the ERIP may be refilled, provided, of the positions refilled, at 
least 70% must be positions classified as essential positions and 
not more than 30% may be positions classified as non-essential 
positions. 
 

The legislation does not include definitions for ñessentialò nor 
ñnon-essentialò positions. (Editorial Comment):  Do not expect a 
large number of management positions to be refilled, due to the 
fact that there were too many chiefs and not enough workers . 
 

ERIP ï Prohibited Practice    An informal hearing was held on 
June 11th at the Connecticut State Labor Departmentôs Labor 
Board in response to a prohibited practice charge filed by SEBAC  

after the State unilaterally implemented the retirement incentive illegally.  A 
decision should be issued shortly and will likely lead to a full board hearing.  
 

The desired outcome is a decision directing the State to either rescind the 
incentive or, as required by state law, negotiate over the impact of the con-
tents of the incentive . If this action was not taken, the State could attempt 
to change/delete other benefits members have fought long and hard to win.  
 

ERIP GRIEVANCE ARBITRATION    A grievance arbitration hearing be-
fore Arbitrator Peter Blum, who is also the Chairperson of the State Em-
ployee Retirement Commission (SERC) was held on Wednesday, May 21st.  
Representing SEBAC was Attorney Dan Livingston and for the State, Attor-
ney Linda Yelmini, Director of the Office of Labor Relations (OLR). The par-
ties argued and submitted exhibits in support of their position.  Briefs are 
due later in June and a decision is anticipated in July. 
 

Arbitrator Blum will decide if the State violated the Pension Contract when it 
implemented a retirement incentive without negotiating with SEBAC.  This is 
the same as what the State attempted in 1992 and lost in a grievance arbi-
tration and then on appeal in State court.  The State was ordered to make 
the pension system whole. 
 

SEBAC LAWSUIT    The Federal lawsuit filed on behalf of the laid off state 
union members is awaiting a ruling on scheduling.  SEBAC Attorney David 
Golub argued in favor of beginning discovery right away while the Gover-
norôs attorneys are attempting to postpone the depositions of the Governor 
and his relevant designees.  


